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SECTION 1

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 1600 HOURS 

After the title music, we open on a sharp BUZZER sound. 

HERA
(over intercom)

Attention, the following is a 
message from Doctor Hilbert: fellow 
crew members, it is, again, time 
for our biannual physical and 
wellness check. Please remain calm. 
Report to the laboratory 
immediately. I understand the 
prospect of these mandatory 
examinations can excite nausea, 
lethargy, or a powerful urge to 
run, run far away, far far away. 
These feelings are completely 
ordinary, yet must be suppressed. 
These examinations are vital to 
keeping the Hephaestus an 
operational, disease-free 
environment, as well as an 
unparalleled cache of live data in 
the cold abyss of space. The 
fearful enormity of which, I add, 
one cannot escape into. 
 
As usual, please bring a list of 
all known allergies, a change of 
clothing, and something to bite 
down on. And yes, before anyone 
asks about it, the surgical drill 
is absolutely necessary. See you 
soon! 

BUZZER. 

We hear a LOW, FRUSTRATED GROAN from Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
(low, furtive)

This is the log of Communications 
Officer Doug Eiffel, on day four 
hundred and eighty-two of the 
Hephaestus mission. But this isn’t 
just any day, dear listeners. No, 
this is a day of darkness. A low 
tide. A half-melted fudgesicle of 
despair.  

(MORE)



It’s physical day here on the 
station. 

I have spent all day avoiding 
Doctor Hilbert. There was a moment 
this afternoon when I thought he’d 
cornered me in the bathroom, but I 
was able to avoid him by squeezing 
into the crawl space underneath the 
sink. Certain people might call 
spending two and a half hours in a 
cramped hole in the wall just to 
avoid a mandatory physical 
examination unreasonable. Some 
would call it only delaying the 
inevitable. To those people I say - 

BUZZER. 

HILBERT
(over intercom)

Officer Eiffel! Are you busy? 

EIFFEL
Incredibly! Utterly! Busier than I 
have ever been and possibly might 
ever again be! 

HILBERT
Oh? You are aware that today is 
crew member physical examination 
day, correct? 

EIFFEL
Painfully. 

HILBERT
Well, please make your way to my 
laboratory so that we can begin 
collecting samples. As you know it 
is a very time-intensive process.  

EIFFEL
As irresistible as you make that 
sound, Doctor, unfortunately I’m 
preoccupied with some important 
matters that require my full 
attention. 

HILBERT
What matters? 

BEAT. 
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EIFFEL
Well, I’m... calibrating the, uh, 
reception of the... radio relay to 
allow a... direct reception of the 
hertz to increase our, umm, Roger 
coefficient on the.. primary... 
frequency... 

HILBERT
You’re doing a diagnostics of our 
deep space comms system? 

EIFFEL
(thank you, God)

Couldn’t have put it better myself. 

HILBERT
Oh my, Officer Eiffel, that is very 
simple. Hera can run that program 
through automated functions. 

HERA
He’s right, Officer Eiffel, it 
shouldn’t take more than a few 
minutes.

EIFFEL
If - if only it were that simple. 
Unfortunately, umm, the power 
outages from a while back knocked 
out some of the circuitry, so I 
need to reset the entire system 
manually. 

HILBERT
Manually? 

EIFFEL
Manually. Honestly, Doc, this might 
be a while. Why don’t you take a 
seat in my waiting room? 

HILBERT
Oh no. If you are delayed then I 
must secure Commander Minkowski’s 
participation first. I will call on 
you later, Eiffel. 

BUZZER. Eiffel lets out a SIGH of relief. 

SECTION 2
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EIFFEL
That was too close. He’s like a 
friggin’ shark sniffing for chum. 
And thanks a lot, Hera. 

HERA
I was just trying to be helpful. 

EIFFEL
What you were trying to do was be 
an accessory before the fact. Also, 
I have a bone to pick with you. 
This morning I asked you if we had 
any hot water left and you said we 
did. 

HERA
Correct.

EIFFEL
But when I hopped in the shower the 
water was freezing. 

HERA
Correct again. That is an accurate 
summation of your sensory 
experience.

EIFFEL
So what happened? 

HERA
Doctor Hilbert used all the hot 
water on a radiation experiment in 
the greenhouse. The report we gave 
you about its availability was an 
outright fabrication. 

EIFFEL
So... you lied to me? 

HERA
Lying is a word with many negative 
connotations, Officer Eiffel. I 
prefer to think I tactically 
misrepresented available data. 

EIFFEL
So you tactically lied to me? 
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HERA
Previous observations suggested 
that you would refrain from 
showering if you knew there was no 
hot water. Given preexisting 
concerns amongst the crew about 
your hygiene, this was deemed an 
unacceptable outcome. 

EIFFEL
Wait, the crew's "concerned" about 
my hygiene? 

HERA
Commander Minkowski has made 
eliminating your persistent body 
odor a priority one task. 

EIFFEL
I don't have "persistent body 
odor"! 

HERA
Analysis of the mineral content in 
the air around you suggests that - 

EIFFEL
I'm not going to sit here and get 
lectured on how I smell by someone 
that doesn't have a nose! I can’t 
take showers in freezing cold 
water.

HERA
Actually, Officer Eiffel, data 
collected this morning shows that 
you are, in fact, perfectly capable 
of taking a shower with freezing 
cold water. 

EIFFEL
Just don't lie to me again, Hera! 

HERA
You place too much judgment on the 
concept of lying, Officer Eiffel. 
Remember the old saying: words 
cannot harm you, it is only sticks 
and stones that can fracture a 
human's bones and break his feeble, 
delicate flesh. Or should I give 
Doctor Hilbert a call and tell him 
that you are available after all? 
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BEAT. 

EIFFEL
All right, fine, let’s just drop 
this train of thought. It pulls 
into a station my feeble, delicate 
flesh can’t handle. 

HERA
Very well. Also, Commander 
Minkowski asked me to make sure you 
got the message she left in the 
Comms room. 

EIFFEL
Hmm? Oh, I was wondering what that 
thing taped to my door was. Let’s 
see...

Eiffel... been noticing something 
strange in the greenhouse... 
unusual growth in the... aggressive 
tendencies... 

(yawning)
Might compromise safety if left 
unchecked... going back to continue 
observation... Contact at once... 
All right, I officially have no 
idea what she’s going on about. 

We hear as he types a few commands into this console. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Hey, commander? 

MINKOWSKI
(over intercom)

Eiffel, about time.

EIFFEL
Only just got your memo. What’s got 
you all Defcon 2 over there? 

MINKOWSKI
A few hours ago I wandered into the 
greenhouse while, uh, conducting a 
inspection tour of the station. 

EIFFEL
You mean avoiding Hilbert. 
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MINKOWSKI
The details are unimportant. While 
I was here, I noticed that one of 
our plant samples is looking 
rather... strange. 

EIFFEL
Strange how? 

MINKOWSKI
It’s gotten big. Very big. It’s 
almost five times as large as our 
next biggest sample. And it’s got 
all these... I guess they’re roots. 
They stretch out of its pot and go 
into the ones around it. It almost 
looks like it’s trying to starve 
out the other samples. 

EIFFEL
Thing’s probably just hungry. Give 
it some soylet chow or something 
and call it a night. 

MINKOWSKI
No, I think this might be a 
problem. I’m gonna stay here and 
observe this situation. 

EIFFEL
Observe? 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah, just to see if there’s any 
changes in the next few hours. 

EIFFEL
“Few hours?”

(gets it)
Oooooohhhhh... right. 

MINKOWSKI
What? 

EIFFEL
Nothing at all. Commander, I think 
you’re right: this sounds like a 
sensitive situation and you should 
give it your undivided attention. 

MINKOWSKI
... you do? 
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EIFFEL
Absolutely. Who knows what problems 
this could lead to if left 
unchecked. 

MINKOWSKI
Exactly!

EIFFEL
Yeah, I’m with you 100%. 

MINKOWSKI
Great. That’s... refreshing. Well, 
I’ll keep you updated on any 
developments. 

EIFFEL
Please do. 

MINKOWSKI
Minkowski out. 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL
Heh... Mutant space plants. You 
know, as far as lies to avoid 
physical examinations go, that’s 
more colorful than I would have 
expected from her. But I’ll play 
along. Anything for a fellow 
truant. 

SECTION 3

BUZZER. 

HERA
Attention crew members: in an 
effort to make today’s physical 
examinations as effective as 
possible, Doctor Hilbert has asked 
me to relay the following list of 
simples do’s and don’t do’s to you. 
Just follow these simple tips and 
exercise a bit of common sense and 
your physical will be over before 
the damage is irreparable. 

Do make a list of any discomforts, 
pains, or irregularities that you 
are currently experiencing before 
the start of today’s examination. 
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It’ll do nothing to relieve them, 
but after the discomforts, pains, 
and irregularities of the 
examination, they will seem trivial 
in comparison. 

Don’t forget, once the examination 
starts there is no way to stop it 
until it is done. The off switch on 
our machines quite literally ceases 
to function once the test is in 
effect, so take a moment to prepare 
yourself before we start. Above 
everything else, do what you can to 
avoid passing out, as your losing 
consciousness might tamper with the 
results and force a restart of 
examination.

Do remember that anesthetics have 
their limits. Certain kinds of 
pains are beyond the comforting 
embrace of narcotics. There are no 
anesthetics involved in your 
upcoming physical, but this is just 
a good thing to keep in mind at all 
times. 

Don’t worry - no one has ever died 
from one of our physical 
examinations. You might, however, 
be surprised by what you can live 
through. 

Good luck! 

BUZZER. 

SECTION 4

EIFFEL
Do remember that the test is run by 
a sadistic piece of work who should 
be avoided at all costs. Well dear 
listeners, aside from his... 
increasingly alarming PSAs, Comrade 
Doctor Moreau seems to be leaving 
us alone for the time being, so 
let’s just keep pretending that 
we’re busy at work, shall we? 

For a moment we just hear SILENCE. Then some absentminded 
HUMMING from Eiffel, followed by some FINGER TAPPING on a 
surface. Then: 
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EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Nope. Can’t even pretend to be 
busy. Although... The calendar for 
station events for next week did 
just update on  the local server. 

We hear him RUMMAGING for a moment. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Here we go. All right, let’s see: 

“On Monday evening we’ll be going 
through the gravitational field of 
a passing comet, so we’ll be 
spending most of the day securing 
the sensitive equipment and tying 
down essential supply containers. 
Expect localized interruptions of 
power and water supplies, as well 
as mild to moderate turbulence, 
throughout the day.”

“On Tuesday we’ll be having another 
station chess tournament. Given 
Doctor Hilbert’s uninterrupted 
fifty-three week winning streak, he 
has agreed to play blindfolded and 
without rooks, bishops, or queens. 
As always, participation is 
compulsory.”

“Wednesday has 72% chance of 
stellar flares. Remember to wear 
your star screen and protective eye 
gear, and to disregard any giant 
rabbits you encounter over the 
course of the day - they are almost 
certainly heat-induced 
hallucinations.”  

“Thursday will be movie night. If 
you would like to vote for what 
film we’ll be watching, submit your 
written choice to Commander 
Minkowski... although since all we 
have is a VHS of Honey I Shrunk the 
Kids, the effect of your vote will 
be negligible.”

“On Friday we’ll have mustard.” 

BEAT. We hear the sound of Eiffel TAPPING a scroll key. 
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EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Umm... That’s all it says for 
Friday. I’m not sure what that 
means. I’ll have to ask Minkowksi 
about that one. 

“On Saturday -” 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
I’m working! Frequencies! 
Amplitude! Watts! Buttons! 

MINKOWSKI
(urgent)

Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
Oh, it’s only you commander. How’s 
plant watch?

MINKOWSKI
This situation might be more 
serious than I thought. I set up 
some cameras to be able to monitor 
the sample from outside of the 
greenhouse. On the monitors, I saw 
the plant sample... writhing. 
Writhing and growing. But then as 
soon as I went back into the 
greenhouse it was perfectly still. 
Eiffel, I think this thing might 
be... able to tell when I’m here 
and when I’m not. I think it might 
be intelligent enough to play dead. 

EIFFEL
(playing along)

Oh dear, commander. That sounds 
really alarming. You’d better make 
getting to the bottom of this your 
first priority. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, absolutely. It has to take 
precedence over everything.

EIFFEL
I think that’s a sound decision. 
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MINKOWSKI
Right. I’m gonna go see what kind 
of weed killer we have in our 
supply shed. You stay on the line 
in case I need backup. 

EIFFEL
Roger that. 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Well, again, more outlandish than I 
would have gone for, but I guess 
your lies get bigger as you go 
higher up in the ranks. 

There are three SHARP KNOCKS on the door to the Comms Room. 

HILBERT
Office Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
(shit)

Doctor Hilbert! 

HILBERT
Can I come in? 

EIFFEL
Umm, this is kind of a bad time, 
Doc. I’m still in the middle of 
that... uh... 

HILBERT
Diagnostics of our deep space comms 
system?

EIFFEL
That’s the one.  

HILBERT
Excellent. Here to help. 

EIFFEL
H-Help? 

HILBERT
Yes, help. Don’t just know about 
molecular biology, you know. Expert 
at computational radiology. Very 
relaxing, as far as sciences go. 
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EIFFEL
You don’t say...

HILBERT
Yes, and concluded I could lend a 
hand. Besides, the sooner we are 
done with diagnostic of 
communications system the sooner we 
can start with diagnostic of 
communications officer.

EIFFEL
Oh, Doctor, you don’t need to do 
that. I wouldn’t want to... bother 
a man of you talents you with such 
simple matters as... this thing 
that I’m doing.  

HILBERT
Please, Eiffel, no bother at all. 
Always thrilled to assist a fellow 
crew member. Besides in this case, 
helping is its own reward. That and 
the spinal fluid samples. 

There is a LONG, ANXIOUS PAUSE. 

EIFFEL
Yeesss, well... the thing is... 
Well, Doctor Hilbert... I’m gonna 
be straight with you, all right? 

HILBERT
Absolutely, I would accept no less 
than that. 

EIFFEL
Great. The truth is... the truth is 
that - 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
The truth is that Commander 
Minkowski needs my help with a 
priority one mission. 

HILBERT
(palpable disappointment)

Oh. 
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EIFFEL
Yeah, and you know how the 
Commander is. Gotta get right to 
it. 

BUZZER. 

HILBERT
She did mention something about 
an... aggressive parasitic agent a 
little while ago. 

EIFFEL
Right, exactly. So unfortunately 
I’m gonna have to take care of that 
before we get to my physical. 

HILBERT
Very well... Will check in on you 
in a little bit. 

Eiffel lets out a MASSIVE SIGH OF RELIEF. 

EIFFEL
Wow, saved by the bell. 

BUZZER. BUZZER. BUZZER. We hear Eiffel HIT a button. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Commander, I know we’ve had our ups 
and downs, but right now I could 
kiss you. 

MINKOWSKI
(frightened whisper)

Eiffel. That plant sample - it’s 
not playing dead anymore. It’s 
growing and growing and growing. 
It’s cut me off from the door, and 
its roots are stretching all over 
the walls. It’s got... Oh God, in 
the middle of all the stems and 
moss, I think I see an eye. I think 
this thing is looking at me. 

EIFFEL
Uhh... Commander, I appreciate a 
good crazy story as much as the 
next guy, but don’t you think this 
is getting a little 1950’s drive-
in? 
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MINKOWSKI
I don’t know what kind of joke you 
think this is, but I don’t have 
time to unravel it. Get up here 
with a flamethrower and help me 
kill this thing. 

EIFFEL
Really? I’ve got this - 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel! 

EIFFEL
Ugh, all right, all right, I’ll be 
there in a moment. Hold on a second 
while I indulge my commanding 
officer, dear listeners. I’ve never 
used the flamethrower before so 
this might be fun. 

He leaves the recorder on as he goes. We hear a DOOR OPEN and 
CLOSE, then a few seconds of silence. Then, through the 
intercom: 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
All right, here I am, let’s get 
this oh my God you were being 
serious?!?

MINKOWSKI
Of course I was being serious! Why 
the hell would I lie about 
something like this? 

EIFFEL
To get out of Hilbert’s physicals! 

MINKOWSKI
I would nev - all right, fine, it 
kinda started out that way but now 
it’s serious! Don’t just stand 
there, for God’s sake, help me kill 
this thing! 

EIFFEL
With what? Harsh language? 

MINKOWSKI
With Napalm, you moron, did you  
even check the arms locker? 
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EIFFEL
Oh, the one you won’t give me 
access to?! Wait... what is it 
doing? What is... Are those teeth? 

No, no, wait... No, don’t!

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel! 

We hear a sound like a WHIP LASHING OUT, followed by a DULL, 
GUTTURAL ROAR. 

Then SILENCE. 

RECORDING STOPS. 

SECTION 5

RECORDING STARTS. 

Eiffel BREATHES HEAVILY over the recorder. 

EIFFEL
Hi again, dear listeners. So... it 
seems that I may have, uhh, 
misjudged the conversations I was 
having with Minkowski earlier. 
Turns out she wasn’t just making up 
an excuse to avoid Dr. Hilbert’s 
physical, but rather she had 
actually found a... space mutant 
plant monster. 

I don’t have time right now to give 
you all the details of the 
Commander and I’s miraculous 
escape, but the... uhh, I guess 
we’ll call it creature... fled into 
one of the station’s air vents. 
It’s current whereabouts are 
unknown. 

Minkowski and Hilbert are arming 
themselves with whatever weapons 
they can find or make and Hera is 
shutting down all of the non-
essential vents to limit the 
creature’s path. With any luck, 
we’ll be able to track down and 
kill it before it manages to corner 
any of us. Which means... 

(practically bursting with 
jubilation)
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Which means that our physical 
examinations are suspended, 
indefinitely, on account of a 
station-wide state of emergency! 
Yes! 

This has been a good day, my 
friends. A good day. 

Recording from the Comms Room of 
the Hephaestus Station, this is 
Communications Officer Doug Eiffel, 
signing off. 

Good night.

RECORDING STOPS. 

END OF EPISODE 3. 
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